
`TOWN OF DERRY

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES

October 7, 2021
Members Present





Members Absent
Lynn Perkins, Chairman



Craig Corbett – Vice Chair – Remote
Heather Evans

Crystal Morin
Allan Virr
Alternates Present





Alternates Absent
Donald Burgess

Michael Donlon 
Gaspar Obimba 

Richard Tripp

Code Enforcement
Robert Wentworth, Assistant Building Inspector
Mr.  Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
Mr. Perkins informed the Board that the following case tabled from the meeting of September 16, 2021, where the Board had requested additional information to be provided with regard to property 
21-128

Kenneth & Tunde Eyring

The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-32.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the conversion of the existing two-family dwelling into a three-family dwelling at 4 Lenox Road, Parcel ID 32033, Zoned GC

Kenneth & Tunde Eyring, owners were present.  Mr. Eyring said he was also here with Tom Murray to assist with any questions that the Board may have.  He said that he believes that he has provided all the information the Board required from the prior meeting.

Mr. Perkins said that before the Board gets into testimony from the applicant, he recalls that the Board requested information to be provided with regard to the property lines.  He said that the Code Enforcement Office has supplied site plans for Sal’s and 23 Crystal Ave for the Boards review and does the Board find the information submitted to be sufficient to move forward.  
Mr. Virr said that he still feels that the information is inadequate.  He said that a survey of has not been done for the lot itself.

Mr. Perkins asked if there were any questions with regard to the photos submitted by the applicant.  

Mr. Virr said that he has reviewed the photos but still they do not show the lot information requested from the prior meeting.

Mr. Corbett said he also had a question on the driveway photos as stated by Mr. Virr they do not show what the Board had requested.

Mrs. Evans said that the photos helped a little but only show the right side at the slab area not the whole area.

Mrs. Morin said that she would prefer a plan that shows actual dimensions  that they do not show the dimensions to the house, etc.

Mr. Perkins said that he found the plan submitted of Sal’s to be helpful as know the property.

Mr. Eyring said that he was asked to show boundaries to Sal’s, and they had provided pictures of the boundaries and feel that they have submitted ample information for the Boards review.  He said that he was told that the plans provided would be sufficient and do not feel right that the Board is requesting additional information.

Mr. Murray said that the plans submitted were drafted by Karl Dubay and show the property lines to the applicant’s property.  He described the plans submitted for the record.

Board Questions

Mrs. Evans asked if the second picture was showing the granite slab.  Mr. Eyring said yes.

Mr. Virr said that the plan submitted was from a previous applicant.  Mr. Murray said it was a stamped drawing and clearly shows the lot line.

Mr. Perkins said the plans submitted for Sal’s shows side lot line and 23 Crystal Ave shows rear lot. He asked if granite posts were standard markers.  Mr. Wentworth said yes, typically for front markers.
Mr. Tripp asked if the Board was trying to determine property lines.  Mr. Perkins said yes as the Board had asked for additional information from the applicant with regard to parking as seeking to add additional living space.

Mrs. Morin said the photo shows 59’ and if could describe.  Mr. Eyring reviewed the submitted photo pictures for the record.

There was some discussion with regard to parking.

Mr. Virr said that he still would like to see a certified plan as relying on someone else’s plans.  Mr. Murray said that the property footprint is not changing as requesting a use variance.
Mr. Corbett asked when purchased the property had been a frat house.  Mr. Eyring said yes, that when purchased there were vehicles parked on the front lawn.

Mrs. Eyring said that the property had adults in every bedroom.  She believes that every room had a least 2 or more adults per room.

Mr. Corbett asked if apartment 1 intention was to convert into 2 apartments and how would entry be separate.  Mr. Eyring said yes and described for record.

Mr. Tripp asked if the pictures attached show existing building of 2 apartments and now looking to convert the front into 2 apartments and keep the rear apartment.  Mr. Eyring said yes.

There was some discussion with regard to parking.

Mr. Perkins asked to speak to the hardship criteria.  Mr. Murray said that the hardship is that the zoning has changed and feel that the request is a reasonable use.

Mr. Perkins asked to speak to the public interest criteria.  Mr. Murray said that they were not altering the character of the neighborhood as building will still look the same on the outside but will increase the non-conformity as multi-family is not allowed.  He said that the historical use of the property has been multi-family, but the Town rezoned the area, but the property has still been maintained as residential capacity.
Mr. Perkins asked to speat to the spirit criteria.  Mr. Murray said the property will remain residential use and provide a much needed housing use in Derry.

Mr. Perkins asked how the property hardship exists as going from a 2-family to a 3-family.  Mr. Murray said have a situation as was a former frat house and feel conversion would be better as would decrease parking and be more consistent with the area.

Mr. Tripp asked if there were other multi-families in the area.  Mr. Murray said yes.  

Mr. Perkins said that the other multi-families existed prior to zoning change.

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.
Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mrs. Morin said she was struggling with the hardship as was a recent purchase.

Mrs. Evans said she was also struggling with hardship and substantial justice points.

Mr. Virr said that he felt there was no hardship as have a 2-family pre-existing non-conforming structure and seeking to increase the non-conformity.  The substantial justice point the use is not permitted the 2-family fact as a pre-existing non-conforming use is there and seeking to create a 3 family which is clearly not permitted in a commercial zone.

Mr. Corbett said that the property is used today and can see what applicant is seeking.  Sometimes things get to big and hard to control and applicant is seeking to diminish the number of bedrooms and change to a 2-bedroom design.

Mr. Perkins said that he understands applicants’ arguments as large home with a large barn to the rear that was possibly once a dairy barn.  Now an oversized structure that doesn’t fit the area.  He said that he still struggles with the hardship and believes the property was once an old dairy farm where 6 kids were common for era of time and that he was unsure how the 6 bedrooms would be utilized today.
Mr. Perkins reviewed the condition for the record.

Mr. Virr said that Mr. Mackey noted that subject to comply with Code, Fire and Planning Board review.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mr. Virr motioned on case #21-128 Kenneth & Tunde Eyring for a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-32.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the conversion of the existing two-family dwelling into a three-family dwelling at 4 Lenox Road, Parcel ID 32033, Zoned GC as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

2. Subject to Planning Board review.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  
Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mrs. Evans:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

No.  Do not believe the hardship criteria has been met.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Perkins:       No.  Fail to see the hardship criteria has been met. 

The application was Granted by a vote of 3-2-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
21-130
Christina Coruth



Owner:  Graron Holding Company, LLC

The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of the terms of Article VI, Section 165-45.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the existing building to be utilized for office use associated with the Dental Office at 4 Manchester Ave at 10 Manchester Ave, Parcel ID 31045, Zoned MHDR II.

Christina Coruth, applicant, and Tracy Pinault were present to represent Graron Holding, LLC.  Ms. Pinault reviewed the required criteria for the record.  She said that they were seeking to utilize 10 Manchester Ave for additional office space due to the COVID-19 pandemic.  

Board Questions

Mr. Perkins asked what the building was currently now.  Ms. Pinault said that the property was formally rented but tenant has moved so it has been vacant since March.

Mr. Perkins asked who owns the property.  Ms. Pinault said Graron Holding owns and is associated with Haas Dental.
Mr. Perkins asked if this was to be long term.  Ms. Pinault said possibly as lost the rental income, but they were unable to treat patients there.

Mr. Perkins asked how many parking spaces were there.  Ms. Pinault said there were 3 spaces.

Mr. Virr said that Haas Dental has been there many years and that he understands that the Covid situation and understands the concerns.

Mrs. Morin said that Haas Dental is one of the few dental offices that still accepts State insurance for kids.

Mr. Burgess said that the area is utilized all for parking already so did not feel that there would be much change to the area.

Mr. Obimba said that he feels substantial justice would be observed as would ease their employees’ fears.

Mr. Corbett said that he always assumed it was storage and asked what the doors went to.  Ms. Pinault said one was for the basement and other for the apartment.

Mrs. Evans said that it was a unique spot but unsure of hardship.

Mr. Tripp asked how many administration employees would be located there.  Ms. Pinault said that there would be one person per bedroom so possibly 6 people.

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.
Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Perkins reviewed the condition for the record.

Mr. Virr motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-130 Christina Coruth, Owner:  Graron Holding Company, LLC to Grant a variance to the terms of the terms of Article VI, Section 165-45.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the existing building to be utilized for office use associated with the Dental Office at 4 Manchester Ave at 10 Manchester Ave, Parcel ID 31045, Zoned MHDR II as presented with the following conditions:

1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.
Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  
Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.

Mrs. Evans:

Yes.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Perkins:       Yes. 

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Perkins would step down and Mr. Tripp would sit for the following case.
21-129
Charles Marshall


Marshall Realty, LLC

The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-46.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the building to be utilized for mixed residential and commercial use at 17 Thornton Street, Parcel ID 37084, Zoned MDR.

Mr. Virr motioned to table case #21-129 Charles Marshall, Marshall Realty, LLC to the end of the meeting.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett

Mr. Perkins said that the following was a request for a re-hearing of case #21-124 and therefore the original members that voted will need to decide if the information provided warrants a rehearing and there would be no public input at this time.
Steven DiLello

Re-hearing Request of variance granted on 9/2/2021 case #21-124, Marjorie A. Palmer Revocable Trust 2007, Marjorie A. Palmer, Trustee, to the terms of Article XII, Section 165-101.A.14 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the reconstruction of the billboard sign currently located on the property at 8 Stark Road, Parcel ID 03129, Zoned GC4

Mr. Virr said that he has reviewed the information that has been submitted by Mr. DiLello and has found no new evidence that was not discussed the night of the meeting.

Mr. Perkins said that the applicant specific concern was of the driveway and feel that had been addressed the night of the meeting.  He said that he also did not see any new evidence presented that had not been considered or addressed at the prior meeting.

Mr. Corbett said that the applicants point of the billboard relocation was not a factor of the case as request was to allow the original billboard to be reconstructed.  He said that he also did not see any new information submitted that would warrant a rehearing and the Board did not err in its original decision.

Mrs. Evans said that she also did not see any new evidence submitted that had not been originally discussed during the meeting.

Mrs. Morin said she also did not find any new evidence that had not been already discussed.

Mrs. Evans motioned to Grant a Re-Hearing of case #21-124 to Steven DiLello of variance granted on 9/2/2021 to Marjorie A. Palmer Revocable Trust 2007, Marjorie A. Palmer, Trustee, to the terms of Article XII, Section 165-101.A.14 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the reconstruction of the billboard sign currently located on the property at 8 Stark Road, Parcel ID 03129, Zoned GC4.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  

Mr. Corbett:
No.  Feel no new evidence presented that had not already been reviewed. 

Mrs. Evans:
No.  Feel rehearing unnecessary as Board had not erred in its decision.

Mrs. Morin:
No.  No new evidence presented.

Mr. Virr:
No.  For the same reason as stated of no new evidence presented.

Mr. Perkins:
No.  Feel no new evidence presented that would warrant a rehearing.  

The request for Re-hearing was Denied by a vote of 0-5-0.  Recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
21-129
Charles Marshall


Marshall Realty, LLC

The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-46.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the building to be utilized for mixed residential and commercial use at 17 Thornton Street, Parcel ID 37084, Zoned MDR.

It was noted for the record that the applicant has requested to continue the case to the next available meeting so could have more time to prepare.
Mr. Corbett motioned to continue case #21-129 Charles Marshall, Marshall Realty, LLC to the next available meeting.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
Approval of Minutes
Mr. Corbett motioned to table the minutes of September 16, 2021, to the next meeting. 
Seconded by Mr. Virr.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp,  Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn

Mr. Corbett motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
Adjourn at 8:39 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes October 21, 2021

Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of October 7, 2021, as amended.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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